
 Faculty Senate Meeting 

Minutes 

May 2, 2011

Please email corrections to Faculty.Senate@nau.edu  

I. Call to order/ Acceptance of Agenda: 


       


                   Larry Mohrweis
Faculty Senate President Larry Mohrweis called the meeting of the NAU Faculty Senate (FS) to order in the Havasupai A&B Rooms of the Student Union at 3:02 pm.

Members Present:  Sara Aleman, TS Amer, Shadow Armfield, Allen Atkins, Nancy Barron, Jonathan Bergeron, Michael Costelloe, Bill Culbertson, Rebecca Dames, Joyce DeVoss (appeared telephonically), Chris Downum, Kate Ellis, Jay Farness, Heidi Fogelberg, Jean Ann Foley, Bruce Fox, Bill Grabe, Liz Grobsmith*, Ro Haddon, John Haeger*, Charles Balch for Natalie Hess (appeared telephonically), Richard Hofstetter, Lenka Hospodka, Karen Jarratt-Snider (appeared telephonically), Gae Johnson, Astrid Klocke, Ellen Larson, Rich Lei, Emily McKay, Rich McNeill, Michelle Miller, Phillip Mlsna, Larry Mohrweis, Ishmael Munene, Greta Murphy, Roderic Parnell, Ricardo Pereira, Pat Peterson (appeared telephonically), Allen Reich, Jon Reyhner, Erik Schiefer, Karen Sealander, Guy Senese (appeared telephonically), Edward Smaglik, George Speer, Laura Sujo-Montes, Walter Vannette, and Claire Schonaerts (appeared telephonically) for Ric Wiggall. 
Members Absent: Laura Blank, Wendy Campione, Natalie Cawood, Rom Coles, Kathleen Ganley, Chase Hunt*, Chunhye Lee (excused), Andi Thode, Kristen Waring, David Vining, David Williams and Marsha Yowell (excused). (*indicates ex officio members) 
Others present: Tom Bauer, David Bousquet, David Camacho, Kelly Campbell Rawlings, Dan Kain, Deb Larson, Pin Tian Ng, Karen Pugliesi, Linda Robyn, and Gerald Wood. 

Faculty Senate President, Larry Mohrweis, presented the agenda for approval.  The agenda was approved. 
II. Approval of Minutes  


        


          
          Larry Mohrweis/Action Item  
Larry presented the minutes of the April 4thth FS meeting for approval.  A motion was made and seconded to approve the minutes as corrected.  The motion passed. 

III. Faculty Senate President’s Report      


         


                   Larry Mohrweis
Larry announced the dates for the Faculty Senate Summer meetings, June 20th and August 8th.  The Summer Senate is comprised of volunteers from the Senate and he encouraged all who are able to participate.  

Larry next discussed two items that dominated the work of the Faculty Senate this past academic year – the budget and legislation allowing guns on campus.  The Governor vetoed the both the legislation that allowed guns on campuses as well as state buildings.  The hard work of the Senate and the Arizona Faculties Council (AFC) appears to have been effective.  The budget and the possible budget cut scenarios have been an ongoing concern.  We are currently looking at a 30 million dollar shortfall in this year’s budget.  The Faculty Senate Leadership has been involved with the administration in discussing how to adapt to the “new reality” the university faces in addressing the cuts.  It is Larry’s understanding that President Haeger will report on the budget today and he is holding a campus forum May 4th at 3:30.  

Larry thanked the Faculty Senate staff and presented them with flowers and hand carved wooden bowls made by his father in law.  He also presented appreciation certificates to the Senators and Executive Committee members.  In addition he thanked Laura Sujo-Montes and Allen Reich for their help in representing the Faculty Senate at the graduation ceremonies.  He also thanked those Senators who are rotating off the Senate and welcomed those newly elected Senators and asked them to introduce themselves.  

IV. Senate Elections

          

          

           



Allen Reich

Allen presented the roster for the slate of officers on the Executive Committee, Senate Councils, and the Senate Nominations and Elections Committee.  The Slate was presented as follows:

President

Allen Reich


Vice President:
Walter Vannette

Secretary

Jon Reyhner


Treasurer:

Rich Lei

Parliamentarian
Laura Sujo-Montes

Senators at Large:
Shadow Armfield

Karen Sealander

Rights and Responsibilities Council

Karen Sealander
Gae Johnson

Planning and Budget Council

Kathleen Ganley

Bill Culbertson

Council on Learning


Astrid Klocke

Nominations and Elections Committee


Kate Ellis


Lenka Hospodka


Ro Haddon

Allen called for further nominations.  Ro Haddon was nominated and seconded to run for Secretary.  An error in the ballot was noted that Astrid Klocke was previously nominated for a seat on the Council on Learning rather than the Nominations and Elections Committee.  That change was made to the ballot.  There being no further nominations, Allen took a few moments to share his background with the Senate as well as his thoughts for the coming year as President of the Faculty Senate.  He then invited the candidates running for the contested seat of Secretary to address the Senate if they wished.  Both Jon and Ro addressed the Senate at this time.  The ballots were then distributed and subsequently collected by the nominations and elections committee.  They left the room to tally the results.  The results will be reported later in the meeting.   
The results were announced after Item 6 on this agenda.  The Slate passed as presented with Ro Haddon winning the position of Secretary after a second vote had to be taken since the first vote resulted in a tie.

V. University Curriculum Committee Bylaws
      


     Craig Bain/Action Item
Larry called attention to the hard copy of University Curriculum Committee’s (UCC) proposed Bylaws in the materials for today’s meeting.  Prior to discussion he called for a motion from the floor to place the bylaws before the committee for consideration.   A motion was so moved and seconded.  Larry stated that a few years ago the UCC brought bylaws before the FS Executive Committee for consideration.  At that time, the bylaws were discussed and sent back for revisions.  Larry introduced Dr. Craig Bain, Chair of the UCC to explain to the Senate the intent of the bylaws and answer any questions the Senators may have.  Craig gave a brief description of the process the bylaws have undergone and those areas that have raised concerns.  He stated the bylaws presented today have been approved by the UCC and they are seeking approval of the FS.  He then called for questions and discussion ensued.  Areas of concern discussed included: a proposed change to the membership representation; a change in wording using curricular rather than curriculum where appropriate; and the language surrounding the wording of “special” meetings in Article II.  The motion was amended to add the following changes: Article I Section 2.5 to add “as recommended by the Liberal Studies Committee”; and Article II to delete in the first sentence the words “or special” to “amended” and make necessary grammatical changes previously discussed.  Larry then called for the vote.  The motion passed unanimously.    
VI. Update on Proximity Card Readers




       

Ro Haddon
Larry introduced Senator Ro Haddon, Chair of the FS Council on Learning to update the Senate on the issue of Proximity Card Readers.  Ro explained the work the Council has done including an investigation on campus that involved both administrators and faculty.  They have also researched various companies under consideration as providers and followed up with inquiries of those colleges that have used these products.  They have finished their investigation and will be preparing their report to the Senate this summer.  They believe that successful outcomes in student retention are not in the software program used but rather the act of tracking attendance.  Therefore, they are looking at recommending consideration of an attendance policy at NAU.       
VII. Report from the President







             John Haeger
President Haeger announced that he will hold a University Forum on May 4th.  He plans to discuss the condition of the budget and the plans for resolving the 30 million dollar cut.  In preparation for this plan he has met with various groups across campus and taken into account various scenarios which address anticipated enrollment growth and potential cuts to the state budget.  At this time, it looks like there will be a four percent cut to each division within the university.  It is his hoped that in the next year the efficiencies we hope to gain by changes to our business procedures will help return money to the institution.  He also discussed the use of reserve funds to help make up the cuts in the budget.  There is very little that is off the table at this time.  There are many things still being discussed such as furloughs, a hiring freeze and strategic investments for the future health of the university.  
He stated that he believes there will be two major pieces of legislation that will be addressed in the fall.  One will be initiated by ABOR the second by the Arizona Legislature.  The first is a series of performance metrics established by ABOR which will likely be discussed at the ABOR June meeting held at NAU.  The metrics are the same as for ASU and U of A, but have different suggested target numbers for each institution.   NAU has submitted a document to ABOR for consideration in June which will address our response to the metrics specific to NAU.  This document will be made available once we hear whether ABOR has accepted it.  The second piece of legislation under consideration by the Arizona legislation is a performance funding model for the universities.  The funding will likely include a base budget for each university with additions to the base budget for programs or projects which the state has asked the university to provide.  The biggest piece of the budget will most likely be based on performance funding which will include issues such as: number of student credit hours completed and number of baccalaureate degrees granted.  It does not appear that neither ABOR nor the Legislature show any signs of backing off from this approach.  He entertained a few questions.

VIII. Report from the Provost







          Liz Grobsmith
Provost Liz Grobsmith began by discussing the President’s call for cuts to the Academic side of the house.  The target amount for the academic division is 3.8 million.  She has worked on a combination of strategies that she has been modeling.  She anticipates a savings of 1.25 million from the retirement program offered this year and another quarter of a million dollars in other retirements.  Up to half of the monies needed to meet our cut could be met with these monies.  However, this does not take into account replacement of faculty.  Since that number has not been determined it is unclear how much of that amount will be realized as savings.  However, critical replacements will be made with one time money for the first year and then we will have to regularize the budget within the colleges and various divisions.  The Deans are working on modeling budget scenarios to address this issue.  She is trying to change how things are being expended in the hiring of non-tenure track faculty and the redeployment of faculty in accommodating enrollment growth and delivering additional sections without having to make another hire in the non-tenure track arena.  They are asking faculty to increase class size where appropriate and other strategies in using faculty effectively.    

The Task Force on Innovation and Change has presented her with their recommendations.  Many of their ideas have been previously discussed some are new.  The recommendations will be presented to the Academic Leadership Council on Wednesday and will be distributed once all feedback has been gathered and any necessary changes are made.  

Liz stated that Vice Provost Dan Kain has begun the Regent Professor Appointment process.  There are three vacancies for the coming year.  The full nomination process will begin in the fall.  She also has appointed Mason Gerety as Interim Dean of the W.A. Franke College of Business until the search for a Dean can be re-launched and completed.  She asked Vice Provost Karen Pugliesi to discuss those efforts underway to address student success.  

Karen stated there are many efforts underway a few of which she would like to address.  The First Year Learning and Course Initiative spearheaded by Michelle Miller and Blase Scarnati is underway.  They have identified a group of faculty and departmental leaders who will develop a framework for the design of first year courses.  The next phase of this program will be to work directly with the coordinators of courses in a number of different units that will participate in the pilot program.  Another initiative is the expansion of the coaching program to include more targeted sub-populations that have been identified as at risk.  
She then answered questions.               
IX. Old Business/New Business Items/Announcements                


     Larry Mohrweis
Larry turned the meeting over at this time to the newly elected Faculty Senate President, Allen Reich.  Allen called for any old business or announcements.  There being neither, he called for new business.  Guy Senese asked if the Faculty Senate would look into organizing a group of faculty who might be interested in the formation of a campus chapter of the American Association of University Professionals.  Allen stated that he will add this to the agenda of the summer senate.  

Allen then announced that Bill Culbertson would be leaving the Faculty Senate this semester.  He thanked Bill for the work he has done on behalf of the faculty both in the many roles he held in the Senate as well as his representation of the faculty on the Arizona Faculties Council.

Allen then thanked Larry for the work he has done this past year as President of the Faculty Senate.  He also noted the distinguished service Larry has provided to the Faculty in the many positions he has held on the Faculty Senate including two terms as President and Parliamentarian.  He then presented Larry with a plaque for his service.  

Rich announced that the Benefits Committee will meet May 20th and over the summer.  Should anyone have concerns related to the benefits issue they should e-mail their concerns to him.   

Astrid Klocke announced the showing of a film documentary based on the Virginia Tech shooting.  One of the survivors of this tragedy will be present.  The film is presented by the Sedona Film Festival at 7pm on Wednesday in the Cline Library Auditorium.   

X. Adjourn 






     


      
Allen Reich
There being no further business, a Motion was made and seconded to adjourn.  The motion passed unanimously.  The meeting adjourned at 4:42.  
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